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College Council Meeting

Monday, August 24, 2020
5:30 pm Council Meeting 
Lake Lodge
Present:  Chair Patricia Fogarty, Mr. Michael Colomaio, Mr. Alan Mosher, Mr. Ronald Nasca, Mr. Frederick Sinclair (by phone) and Ms. Eva Benedict
Also Present:  President Dr. Skip Sullivan, Provost Dr. Kristin Poppo, Vice Presidents Dr. Craig Clark, Ms. Betsy Penrose and Dr. Gregory Sammons, Chief Executive Officer Ms. Wendy Dresser-Recktenwald and Chief Financial Officer Mr. Joseph Greenthal, Faculty Senate Chair Mr. Earl Packard and Executive Assistant to the President Ms. Trish Haggerty.
1.  Call Meeting to Order-Chair Fogarty

College Council Chair Ms. Fogarty called the meeting to order at 5:36pm.  

2.  Minutes of Previous Meeting-Chair Fogarty

Chair Fogarty asked for a motion to approve the minutes from February 11, 2020.  Mr. Al Mosher made a motion to approve, which was seconded by Mr. Fred Sinclair. Minutes were approved as presented. 

3.    College Council Chair’s Report-Chair Fogarty

Chair Fogarty briefly reviewed the actions of the board since their last meeting in February.  
a. Virtually approved the Deactivation of Environmental Sciences Program and Engineering Science Program, and Approved adding the BS in Technical Communications (6/17/2020)

b. Virtually approved the New Revised Student Code of Conduct (7/17/2020)

4.   President’s Updates/Institutional Advancement Report-President Sullivan
President Sullivan thanked the council for their service and recognized Ms. Eva Benedict for being named as a Woman of Distinction in New York.  
Today was the first day of classes.  Projections for fall enrollment showed a 23% decrease based on the COVID pandemic, but now based on early data we are looking much better than anticipated.  

Students and employees received welcome back packs with masks, sanitizer, disinfectant spray, no touch key fob and other items to keep them safe as they returned to campus.   
President Sullivan acknowledged the hard work and extra hours his senior staff has dedicated to get the college ready to accept students back in person.  Enrollment Management has done well compared to other SUNY colleagues. Facilities Services has been busy cleaning and right sizing the classrooms for social distancing.  Human Resources has been busy dealing with faculty and staff accommodation requests, as well as implementing screening and attestation guidelines for employees.  
We have installed video streaming in all classrooms to ensure quarantined students and faculty can watch and teach classes remotely.   Student compliance, enforcement, and consequences of non-compliance will all be hot topics as we move forward.   There are limitations with transportation and dining accommodations.  There will also be additional challenges the college will face as to policing mask use and complaints from the village.  
Another challenge this semester will be keeping athletes on campus and keeping them engaged with the lack of sports.  
President Sullivan announced to the council that the public phase of our Major Gift Campaign will kick off in September at an event being held at Tournedos in Rochester.   
This pandemic has revealed the true character of many of our employees.  It is crucial that we be tolerant and understanding of each other.  Disrespect is not the answer.  

President Sullivan ended his update by telling the Council that students are happy to be back on campus and away from home despite the new “normal” of campus life.  
Executive Session:

Chair Fogarty asked for a motion to enter Executive Session.  Ms. Eva Benedict made the motion, seconded by Mr. Ron Nasca.  

Executive session was entered at 5:48pm.  There was a motion to end Executive Session by Mr. Ron Nasca and seconded by Ms. Eva Benedict.  Please let the record show that Executive Session ended at 6:14pm. 
5.   Action Items

Vote on ASC Joint Naming resolution 

Chair Fogarty brought the ASC Joint Naming resolution to the attention of the board.  She asked for a motion to endorse this resolution.  Mr. Fred Sinclair moved the resolution.   Mr. Al Mosher seconded.  All voted in favor. The ASC Joint Naming Resolution passed by unanimous vote.  

6.   Senior Staff Updates 
      Human Resources/CCET (Chief of Staff Dresser-Recktenwald)
   Police academy graduated 15 cadets from phase one and is now in phase two. All our cadets have jobs.  Summer school was up $10,000 from previous year in revenue.   Alfred State named a COVID compliance officer in HR, Ms. Maria Bordeaux.  

      Student Affairs (Vice President Greg Sammons)

Our reopening plan was approved in June.  The Plan is on our website and remains fluid.   We have brought in 200 students a day during move in to get to our occupancy.  There was a COVID suspension for non-compliance on the Northland Campus.   

Our testing capabilities on campus are going to put us ahead of many of our colleagues.  We ordered two different types of machines.  Four of the testing machines are here, two more expected in September.  VP Sammons and CFO Greenthal are going to Albany tomorrow to pick up our pool testing kits.  The first pool will consist of athletes from every residence hall, Greek houses, nursing groups and a handful of employees.  We will have results back in two days and if we have any positives, we will test down the positive pool to pinpoint the positive case.   

We currently have five students in quarantine because they came from out of state.  We have twelve isolation beds to be used if we have positive test results.   We will be communicating any test results actively through emails and posts to the website.  

Athletics remains on hold.  The NCAA is recommending some very stringent protocols that will be difficult for us to adhere to.  We will look at one off games for players to compete in against other schools that have good testing capabilities.   

We have seven threats that could cause us to pivot to remote learning; isolation housing is the first, any spike in our infection percentage, the depletion of PPE, decrease in local hospital bed capacity, any loss of life, any uncontrolled spike at AU or in the village, and lastly any other designation by NYS saying we have to close.   

 Economic Development (Vice President Clark)

Good news is the travel center opened today.   The grand opening will be in a couple weeks.   Dresser-Rand facility is in negotiations with a manufacturer to potentially bring their business here, and there is potential for a multimillion-dollar expansion by an existing business in the county.   

   Enrollment Management (Vice President Penrose)

  Enrollment Management has been developing virtual events.  They have been very successful.  Faculty was fantastic in helping enrollment management create those events.   They will continue to recruit virtually.  Their focus has been on customer service, our call center funded by grant funds, fields over 2,000 calls.   That grant also funded an online orientation.  
 We have awarded $1.4 million in CARES act funding.   There is still $750,000 more to give away.   

Enrollment numbers currently show us down 3.5% and a lot of work has gone into that.   This is coinciding with the number who have processed bills.   There are 89 students who deferred this year due to COVID, there will be personal outreach to them.  There is an increase in online students, 343 this year vs. 200 last year.   

   Academic Affairs (Provost Poppo)
Provost Poppo shared that our seniors came back to test out and finish up from last year at the end of July.  On August 3, 2020 underclassmen came back to finish their coursework to meet the qualifications to advance in their programs.  Today was the first day of classes for the fall semester.  
Approximately 60 faculty have accommodations, another 20 have childcare accommodations.   We are ensuring that all studio or labs are taught face to face.  Hover cams are being used to lecture to the class in real time.  When faculty is present, they are using the hover cams to record the classes so students that are in quarantine have access.  We are teaching synchronously, which means that faculty still meets with their students at the prescribed time and teach live whether on campus or remotely.  We are trying to avoid all asynchronous class set ups.   
   Business Affairs (Chief Financial Officer Greenthal) 

CFO Greenthal gave a brief overview of our financial forecast.  We received 80% of the state support that we were supposed to get for 19-20, we anticipate this being down 25% this year.  A SUNY tuition increase is on hold.  We have reduced many of our fees and kept our dorm fees the same.   
NYS spending is tied directly to our spending.   The state hiring freeze and reduced spending bulletins directly affect us.  We must keep our number of employees equal to our pre- freeze numbers, and we must reduce spending dramatically due to delayed and reduced funding.  
We have tracked $8 million in COVID expenditures that would be eligible for reimbursement, but it is not likely we will see that.   
PPE has been difficult to source due to delays and backorders.   
We refunded $6.5 million in 19/20 due to the transition to remote learning.  We received $2 million in CARES Act funding to help reimburse those funds.   If our 2021 spending is as budgeted, we will have a $10.8 million deficit.  Financially, we are not in a good place, however we still have 13% in our reserves.  Chair Fogarty asked what the minimum reserve number is as our baseline, CFO Greenthal state that 10% is the measure we use.  Chair Fogarty asked how much we have dropped in reserves since January.   $3.69 million is the drop recorded.  Our campus available cash is $8 million.   

7.   Constituency Reports

   Alumni Representative (Not yet filled)

   No report.

   Faculty Representative (Mr. Michael Colomaio)

  Faculty senate executive board met last week. 
   Student Representative (vacant)

   No report.

   ACT Update (Mr. Ronald Nasca) 
ACT meeting was in June.  Chancellor resigned and Dr. Jim Malatras was appointed SUNY’s new chancellor.  He was the president of SUNY Empire.  
The annual ACT conference was cancelled this year, they are potentially planning a virtual conference.  There is a SUNY ACT executive committee meeting this week.   ACT dues were cancelled for this year because the conference was cancelled.  By rescheduling the annual conference for 2021 they retained the deposit.  Board member appointment which is usually done at the conference was done virtually.     

8.    Unfinished business:  No unfinished business to report.  
9.
  New Business:  No new business to report.  
Ms. Eva Benedict made a motion to adjourn the meeting, Mr. Al Mosher seconded. The meeting was adjourned at 6:56pm.  

Meeting Minutes Recorded by:
Ms. Trish Haggerty

Secretary to the College Council


Strategic Priority Goal #6 Student Success:


Approved virtually the New Revised Student Code of Conduct
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